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27th May 2020

Dear Parents/ Carers,

Important Update

I hope this letter finds you all well.

As you are aware, the government has issued guidance to schools on preparing their settings to extend the current provision they have for the children of Critical Frontline Workers (key workers) and children classed as vulnerable, to include children from Early Years (Nursery and Reception), Year 1 and Year 6. 
As you are also aware, following advice from Wigan Council, Lowton West will only be re-opening school to more pupils as from June 8th at the very earliest.

Schools can only expand the number of pupils attending if it is safe to do so based on their individual circumstances and specific issues which include the number of Critical Workers’ children and vulnerable children currently registered, staff availability, the design of the school buildings and layout of surrounding areas. These will inevitably be different for each school. 

The government’s guidance also indicates that if schools are unable to accommodate all pupils then they should prioritise in the following way:

· schools have the flexibility to focus first on continuing to provide places for the priority group (i.e. children of critical workers and vulnerable children); 

· then, to offer places for Nursery, Reception and Year 1;

· then, to offer places for Year 6 

I would like to thank everyone for completing the online surveys and contacting school with your intentions. This has really helped us with our planning.
Unfortunately, based on our current staffing availability and number of learning spaces available, we will not be able to accommodate all of the pupils that the government would like to see in school.

As you will remember, the number of pupils requiring a place in the reduced provision care facility was initially extremely high and we had to limit this to pupils for whom BOTH parents were key workers. We have now extended this offer to parents of pupils for whom just one parent is a key worker. This, alongside the number of pupils classed as vulnerable, has taken the total on the register up from 60 pupils to over 100 pupils. In line with government guidance, we need to offer places to these children first. 

After undertaking complex and detailed risk assessments (which had to be undertaken to ensure the safety of all the children and staff), this now means that the school is “full” and we are not able to offer further places to any of the children in the other three year groups: Reception, Year 1 or Year 6.

To summarise: we can now offer places to all pupils whose parents are key workers (critical workers) and to vulnerable pupils. This includes pupils for whom just one parent is a key worker (who have recently requested a place). We are unable to offer places to children in Reception, Year 1 and Year 6.

We are really sorry that we are unable to offer further places. As I am sure you will understand, the safety of our pupils, families and staff has to be our top priority. We will of course keep you updated with any changes in the future and if circumstances change, we will update parents immediately.

Year 6 pupils:
For our wonderful Year 6 pupils, we are very sorry that your final year is ending under these very unusual circumstances.  Our Year 6 teachers, Mr Rigby and Miss Green, have been busy preparing some transition work that will support you as you move up to Year 7 (this will be uploaded onto Seesaw). In addition to this, they will be giving you a call over the next few weeks to answer any questions that you may have about moving up to High School. They have already had meetings with the staff from the High Schools and passed on information about every pupil. We will certainly be in touch before we break for the summer!

School re-opening:

We will now be in contact with all parents who are key workers and have recently requested a place. We will also be in contact with parents of children who already attend the reduced provision facility.  There will be changes to the way that the school day will be run in order to accommodate the increase in numbers. For example, there will be staggered start and end times to the school day for everyone. School will also close at lunchtime every Friday so that all of the classrooms can be deep cleaned (due to the increase in numbers).

Important dates for re-opening:

Please note that in order to ensure that the school has been thoroughly deep cleaned and that we are fully prepared for the increase in numbers, school will be closed on Monday 8th June.

School will re-open on Tuesday 9th June (as long as the criteria set by the government has been met).

NB: the reduced provision care facility will run as usual from Tuesday 2nd June to Friday 5th June.
Finally…

Thank you for your ongoing support and for all of the lovely messages that we have received over the last few weeks.  These messages are greatly appreciated.

All of the staff are missing seeing our wonderful children and families of Lowton West and we look forward very much to the time when we can see you all again!

Take care everyone and stay safe.

Yours sincerely,

Mrs J.Westhead

Headteacher
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